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In this month’s newsletter

Chairman’s Chat – Colin’s Chairman’s Chat
Membership renewals
Fixtures for December
Chairman’s Chat  

Well here we are, it’s December already, and the second half of the year seems to have flown by.

Since the summer we’ve staged 2 excellent forest Orienteering events – our 50th Anniversary EAL event at Epping SW in early October (planned by David Float), and then our Regional SWELL event at Belhus Woods (planned by Paul Beckett) in November.  In addition, we’ve staged our first 2 events in the joint Street ‘O’ series we’re running with SOS (planned by Chris Prince & Graham Batty).  These events are only possible due to the time and effort put in by the officials and helpers, many working behind the scenes, to ensure high quality events.  Thanks to everyone who helped stage these events as they were real team effort.

As we look forward to 2024, we have already scheduled 4 forest events, a summer GLOSS event, and our ongoing Street ‘O’ series.  Please consider whether you would be able to help plan, or help out, at one of these events, so we don’t always rely on the same officials.

November has seen good forest events, every weekend, including our own Belhus Woods event, and generally the weather has been kind.  Last year’s event at Belhus woods saw torrential downpours, but this year the weather was fine on the day, although rainfall earlier in the week had left one area of woodland flooded, with very wet feet for any of the longer course runners !

Our first Street ‘O’ event at the start of the month was held at Noak Bridge, on a fine evening, although by last week the cold weather had finally arrived for our Corringham event, and the benefits of using a nice warm pub for the Start & Finish were plain to see !  It may sound crazy to run on these cold evenings but actually you’re warm anyway when you’re running, and there’s always a warm social venue to relax in afterwards.  I would recommend these events to any HAVOC members, and don’t forget the courses are available afterwards on Maprun, so you can run them anytime using your mobile phone. 

As 2024 approaches, don’t forget to renew your annual membership of BOF/HAVOC.  The good news is that we already have 3 new members who have joined this month – Seb Parris (who’s been coming to our recent Street ‘O’s, and is going to plan one of our events next year), Tony Lee (who is a former member who has rejoined), and Ted Coday (who has been competing as an Independent this year, and already has 7,000 points on the BOF rankings).  Welcome to HAVOC, and please come and introduce yourselves at an upcoming event.  

Looking forward we have a great turnout for tomorrow’s Chig event at Epping NW, which should a be an excellent area, and a good social event afterwards, and then there only a few weeks till Christmas.  For some us, there’s a lot of prep work to be done for our Langdon Hills event in January, but do have a great Christmas break !  Try not to put on too many pounds and remember all those New Year resolutions to get fitter ahead of the big events of the New Year, the Compass Sport Trophy interclub competition in February, the JK at Easter, the British Champs in April, and then the chance to defend our GLOSS Trophy beginning in June.

That’s all for now, have a great Christmas, stay healthy, and enjoy your Orienteering.

Colin Jackson

Our Next Events
Our next forest event is at Langdon Hills, on January 21st.  This event will be in the SWELL league.
The terrain description from the last event was:
Map 1:10,000 using ISOM 2017, resurveyed by Tom Edelsten autumn 2017 with 2019  & 2022 updates.

The area is divided into six sections separated by tracks, roads, housing and farmland. The terrain includes mature woodland, open and semi-open areas with significant hills (for Essex).
Normal helper discount will be available if you can help out.  

Before that we have a fixture in our joint street O series with SOS.  Although these are badged as street O, even in the first couple of events we have seen a fair proportion of off road navigation and running. Our next event will be just after the Christmas and New Year celebrations, at Pilgrim’s Hatch, on January 10th, planned and organized by Paul Beckett.  Don’t forget the next SOS fixture in this series as well, at South Woodham Ferrers on December 13th.  This is a Christmas special and will be a mass start score event.
Volunteer planners and organisers, or people to assist with course planning or organising, are always welcome for the street orienteering and forest orienteering events.  Please contact the club secretary, Paul Beckett (secretary@orienteering-havoc.co.uk ) for more information or to volunteer.  

Last Month’s Review
Noak Bridge was first up in November – a night event round the streets and footpaths to the north of Basildon.  Luckily the event was in the calm window between storms, so we didn’t have the poor conditions of the first race in the series in Witham.  Chris Prince planned and made the most of the area, with a healthy dose of off road running on the Long.  The basemap (OpenStreetMap) was maybe missing a few critical footpaths, and mapped one perfectly straight, when it actually curved quite significantly.  However, everyone got round and enjoyed a post race analysis in the pub afterwards.
Just a week after that was our autumn forest event – held at Belhus Woods.  Although early entries were terribly low, these picked up in the week before the event and we got over 100 in the end, to take on the courses planned by Paul Beckett.  It had been raining heavily in the week before the event so there was a bit of standing water, and one of the controls on the Brown was waterlogged. As were some of the route choices for brown and blue.  The heavy rain largely stayed away for the race itself though – just some light rain falling during the start window.  The courses were fair although there were some longer times, but a number of positive comments made the planning (and mapping) effort worthwhile.  Paul did well to avoid the area of the park being used for Segways on the day, getting the course lengths and terrain variations into the slightly smaller available area.

The SWELL series continued to rack up the events during the month, taking in both the Belhus Wood event mentioned above, and the SOS Baddow Ridge event from a week earlier.  HAVOC hold a number of places in the top three in each colour coded category.  Next up is a CHIG event, at Epping NW, on the 3rd December.
At that Baddow Ridge event, HAVOC saw 13 runners.  I wasn’t at the event, but looks to have been some longer times, and a few rtd’s amongst our entries, so suspect some tricky orienteering!

The night event scene continued with the Kent Night Cup and the SE Night and Southern night champs.  In the KNC, we had our first fully forest event at Buckmore Park.  I had my new headtorch, which seems pretty good.  Unfortunately it didn’t help my navigation, and I managed to run off the map.  This is a bit problematical in the night, as it is quite difficult to work out what has happened and where you are.  In the end I saw some other runners the other side of an eight foot tall fence, but once I had found my way round the end of that it was all good!  All good until later in the course that is when I was down by the go-karting track, and seemingly managed to turn through 90 degrees whilst following a path, then ran off in the wrong direction for a while.  I had to leave the event early to pick up my daughter, so whilst lost in the forest I was getting a little concerned I might not make it in time for that pick up!

Every other week at the moment seems to have three races for me – Tuesday seeing a MV, SLOW or LOK race (or failing that an SO training event), Wednesday seeing a SOS or HAVOC event in our joint series, and Thursday seeing the Kent Night Cup.  Same again for three of the weeks in November, so I have been racking up the events, and am now within a couple of my target for the year.  If I can find a free evening or day I am also keeping up the pace to hit 100 map runs for the year.  Think next year I need to concentrate on improving my performance, rather than just getting to as many events as I possibly can.  Might help with my lingering injuries as well I guess.  In total I think I ran 12 events, and another 2 MapRuns in November – not bad for a month with only 30 days!
Addington Hills hosted the SE Night Champs midway through the month.  Unfortunately I finally succumbed to illness in the days before (probably not helped by running 7 of the previous 8 days!) so had to give this one a miss.  I wouldn’t have got anywhere near the leaders anyway, as they posted some fast times on what is a tricky area in the daytime, let alone the night!  The following day saw the Black Park event, hosted by BKO, so out of our two local regions, but including what might be the most HAVOC entries seen for a good few years (apart from CompassSport cup maybe) as we had nearly 20 runners.  Excellent results for many, including runners up sports for all the three Maule-Lidbury juniors – well done Amelie, Hugo and Charlie.  Chris Prince and Chloe Fowler flew the flag for HAVOC at the Southern Night champs the following week.
We had a choice on the final weekend of the month – an EAL event at Tunstall, or a SEL event (comprising the SN trophy as well) at Mychett.  Split field for HAVOC saw 6 and 7 runners at the events.  Looking at the map of Tunstall and there seemed to be a fair few distinctive (or significant!) trees in certain forest blocks, which speaking to Colin weren’t necessarily that significant on the ground!
The month ended with our third event of November, a street O in Corringham, planned and organised by Graham Batty.  This one marked the 4th event in the 10 race series, and saw good route choice on what was a very chilly night, and a bit of a climb to the pub at the end.  MapRun continues to work well for those events, and certainly helps with the results production after the evening.  Next up is the Christmas special from SOS, which looks to be a mass start score – we will see how MapRun copes with that!  

A couple of other night O events to round out the month – the SLOW run at Boston Manor (scene of HAVOC’s GLOSS triumph a few years back) featured a fairly easy course, but some lonely runs along the Grand Union Canal towpath, which possibly wasn’t the best for a night event, and then a KNC at Marden’s Hill (Ashdown forest) which was hilly, muddy, and had a river “crossing” without a bridge or stepping stones, so gave everyone nice wet feet!  I finished in time (just) but looking at my GPS trace the physical nature of the courses meant I didn’t travel very far!
Other News

BOF have opened the annual membership renewal period.  HAVOC fees are unchanged on the year, so let’s see if we can make a clean sweep of member’s renewing again this year.  There are new BOF membership categories of young adult and family.  Full details of your renewal should have been emailed to you, or please visit this page: https://www.britishorienteering.org.uk/news/6289
We have already garnered three new members for next year, Seb Parris, joining after a spell of being an IND after last being a member of CHIG.  Seb will be planning and organizing one of the winter street O series in the New Year, in Hornchurch.  Ted Coday slots in at number four in our ranking table.  And Tony Lee rejoins after a few years away from the club.  Welcome to HAVOC.
Team HAVOC and Club League
Bumper month for scoring in the HAVOC league as we had big fields at a number of events, adding multiple events to the schedule.  Add to that the fact that we have now had 6 scheduled events, and we saw some high scoring.  With 6 events to count, Paul leads the way with a maximum score, just ahead of Mike, with Graham and Jenny just a little further back.

The next scheduled events in the HAVOC league are this month:
	03/12/2023
	Epping NW
	SEL
	CHIG

	14/12/2023
	Bearsted
	Night
	DFOK

	26/12/2023
	Trent Park
	Score
	LOK/HH


Jenny and Zbig join Colin and Guy at the top of the participation league for 23/24, 3 events clear of the chasing pack
As mentioned above, Ted Coday slots in as fourth placed HAVOC runner in the latest BOF rankings.  The last BOF rankings for November show a few changes for HAVOC.  One of the new members, Ted Coday slips in at number 4, just ahead of Paul Beckett.  Chris Prince continues to lead the way, and we now have 5 runners in the top 1000 nationwide.  Simon Fowler and Robin Defoe are the biggest climbers this month on the list, and of those who have a full complement of six scores, Chloe Fowler was the highest climber, up 107 places.
This Month’s Highlights
Plenty of festive treats to keep as all going through the Christmas period.  There are a series of special events – so look out for elves and santas, trees and decorations.  Some specifically Christmas themed (well from the event description anyway) events include the SOS Christmas special street O at South Woodham Ferrers in our joint league, the Go Panto-mime Christmas Cracker and the MV festive event.  Look out for special controls in the last KNC of the year as well.  Looking to just after Christmas and we have the traditional LOK/HH score at Trent Park on Boxing Day, the SO Christmas score the following day and then a couple of New Year’s Day runs at Mote Park (SAX) and Hilly Fields (SOS).  There are likely to be a few MapRun based Christmas challenges as well – DFOK and SO usually put on something for the period.
In more traditional runs we have a SWELL at Epping this weekend, an EAL at Shouldham Warren the following and a couple of bigger races in the Brighton City race (SO) and a sprint champs by HH.  For midweek runners we have the usual array of weekly Kent Night Cup runs, our joint series with SOS continuing, and street events for MV and LOK.
Local Fixtures

These are the fixtures in our two regional associations for this month.  This is taken from the BOF website, but please check before travelling to any, in case of last-minute changes.  And, please remember that most events are pre-entry only at the moment, and entries may close early if restricted entry levels are reached.
	Sat 02/12/23
	HH Saturday Series - Fairlands
	HH
	Fairlands Valley
	 

	Sun 03/12/23
	CHIG Level B -SEL and SWELL event
	CHIG
	Epping NW
	 SWELL

	Thu 07/12/23
	Kent night cup 8
	SAX
	Brockhill country park
	 

	Sat 09/12/23
	SO - SOG A6 - Selhurst Park, Goodwood
	SO
	Selhurst, Goodwood
	 

	Sat 09/12/23
	DFOK KOL 4
	DFOK
	Beacon Wood
	 

	Sat 09/12/23
	HH Sprint Champs
	HH
	Enfield Island Village
	 

	Sun 10/12/23
	Shouldham Warren EAL
	NOR
	Shouldham Warren
	 EAL

	Tue 12/12/23
	LOK London Street O Series
	LOK
	Tufnell Park
	 

	Tue 12/12/23
	Mole Winter Series
	MV
	Ashtead
	 

	Wed 13/12/23
	SOS-HAVOC Midweek Winter 5 - Christmas Special
	SOS
	South Woodham Ferrers
	 HAVOC/SOS series

	Thu 14/12/23
	DFOK Kent Night Cup
	DFOK
	Grove Green & Bearstead
	 

	Sat 16/12/23
	Brighton City Race
	SO
	Brighton City Centre
	 

	Sat 16/12/23
	GO Christmas Pant-O-mime Cracker
	GO
	Newlands Corner
	 

	Sun 17/12/23
	Mole Festive Event
	MV
	Norbury Park
	 

	Thu 21/12/23
	Kent night cup 10
	SAX
	Mote Park
	 

	Tue 26/12/23
	LOK Christmas Score Event
	LOK
	Trent Park
	 

	Wed 27/12/23
	SO "Elizabeth Brown memorial" Christmas Score
	SO
	North Ashdown
	 

	Mon 01/01/24
	SOS New Year Novelty
	SOS
	Hilly Fields
	 

	Mon 01/01/24
	New Year's Day event
	SAX
	Mote Park
	 

	Thu 04/01/24
	Kent night cup 11
	SAX
	Tunbridge Wells Common
	 

	Sat 06/01/24
	SO - SOG A7 - Washington Common
	SO
	Washington Common
	 

	Sat 06/01/24
	HH Saturday Series - Hockeridge
	HH
	Hockeridge Woods
	 

	Sun 07/01/24
	Kings Wood
	SAX
	Kings Wood
	 

	Tue 09/01/24
	SLOW London Street O Series
	SLOW
	Chelsea
	 

	Wed 10/01/24
	HAVOC-SOS Street-O Winter Series No.6
	HAVOC
	Pilgrims Hatch, near Brentwood
	 HAVOC/SOS series

	Thu 11/01/24
	SO Kent Night Cup 2
	SO
	Tilgate
	 

	Sat 13/01/24
	NOR - Felbrigg night event
	NOR
	NT Felbrigg
	 

	Sun 14/01/24
	NOR - Pretty Corner
	NOR
	Pretty Corner
	 

	Sun 14/01/24
	DFOK SE League event
	DFOK
	Westerham
	 SE League


Links:

HAVOC website

www.orienteering-havoc.co.uk 
HAVOC facebook page
www.facebook.com/pages/Havering-South-Essex-Orienteering-Club/277659605610134 

EAOA website


http://eaoa.org.uk/
SEOA website


https://www.seoa.org.uk/
British Orienteering

www.britishorienteering.org.uk 
Fabian4 (entries)

www.fabian4.co.uk 
Racesignup (entries)

www.racesignup.co.uk
SI Entries (entries)

www.sientries.co.uk
The Orienteering Foundation
www.orienteeringfoundation.org.uk
Street-O style basemaps 
www.openstreetmap.org  

MapRun UK


www.maprun.uk
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